
Burnaby Rhododendron and 
Gardens Society

Minutes of Meetings - 2009

Year End Reports & Financial Statements



1 
 

Burnaby Rhododendron and Gardens Society 
MINUTES OF MEETING – January 7, 2009 
Discovery Room, Burnaby Village Museum 
 
1.  Welcome and call meeting to order at 19:05.  
 
2.  Adoption of December 2008 minutes. Moved 
by Susan Brandl and seconded by Keith Harris. 
Passed. 
 
3. Treasurer’s Report.  No report was presented by 
Lois Brown at this time, however, she will provide 
an update at the meeting in February. 
 
4. Old/New Business 
a.  Deer Lake United Church Garden Design. 
This item was brought forward at December’s 
meeting.  The Church has requested assistance from 
BRAGS with the planning and design for a 
memorial garden and possible financial support.  
The majority of BRAGS members were not in favor 
of providing funds but agreed to provide volunteers 
for planning a garden and a park bench was 
suggested. 
Action:  David Forsyth will post a notice on the 
BRAGS’ website requesting volunteers for 
designing a garden.  Contact person is Scott 
Turnbrook.  This item will be revisited in March.   
 
b.   Publicity. 
The duties of this position (held in the past by Jackie 
Walker) include:  circulating emails; arranging 
advertisements in the newspapers, etc.   
Action:  This item will be revisited at February’s 
meeting. 
c.    Speakers. 
Heather MacKay is currently organizing speakers for 
upcoming 2009 meetings.   

 
5. Correspondence 
a. BCCGC newsletter is available for members to 
read.  
 
b. Burnaby Arts Council Newsletter is available 
for members to read.  
 
6. Standing Committee Reports 
a. Membership/Welcome. Total present: 26. 
 
b. Plant Sale.  
One, or two volunteers are needed to organize this 
annual fundraiser.    
 
c. Rhodofest. 
Wendy Thompson was recently contacted by Julie-
Anne Slade from the City of Burnaby.  Faye 
Kilpatrick has volunteered to organize the bouquet 
contest and Jeanne Mitchell’s daughter Meredith has 
volunteered to organize the Silent Auction.   
 
7. Committee Chair Reports 
Kudos: 
• Cheryl thanked Anne Forsyth for stepping 

forward to take over the Membership Committee 
and was presented with a bottle of wine.    

• Appreciation was expressed to the former 
Executive members and the new membership 
group was welcomed. 

 
8. Other Business – Nil. 
 
Meeting adjourned, followed by the presentation 
of “Cyclamen” by Bill Bischoff. 
 

Linda Cholette, Secretary

 
 

 
 
 



 
 
 

Rhododendron Basics (part 1)   
Source: Rhododendrons: A Care Manual  by K. Cox.  

 
In future newsletters, we are going to discuss 
rhododendron basics such as planting aspects, 
maintenance, propagation, pest and diseases. If you 
have any questions or would like to share your pictures, 
experience, and/or knowledge, please send them to 
info@brags.ca, bring them to future meetings, or contact 
the editor.  
 
Shade and shelter 
- provides protection from damaging winds, heat from 

the sun and frost 
- maintains a humid atmosphere around plants 
Do not plant under or near ‘water-greedy’ trees such as 
beech and sycamore. Oak, larch, pines, spruce, and fir 
are less greedy and let in more light.  
Heavy shade causes plant weaknesses, less flowering, 
and diseases such as powdery mildew.  
 
Companion planting 
Avoid choosing plants that would compete for moisture 
with rhododendrons. As rhododendrons are shallow-
rooted, they will tend to lose the battle. Some good 
companion plants are Sorbus, Euchryphia (hardiest 
forms are E. x intermedia “Rostrevor”, E. glutinosa, and 
E. x nimanensis), Japanese maples, Mahonia, winter 
jasmine, Viburnum, Hamamelis mollis, hellebores, 
snowdrops, and hardy cyclamens. 
 
Rhododendrons have several basic requirements: 
1. Acid soil.  
2. A loose/coarse organic planting medium which 

allows air circulation around the roots. Compacted 
and heavy clay soils are very poor for rhododendron 
culture 

3. Sufficient moisture at the roots during the growing 
season 

4. Many early-flowering, larger leaved tender varieties 
benefit from some shade.  

Types of soil 
Rhododendrons grow best in acidic soil with ideal pH 
between 4.5 and 5.5. pH test kits are available at 
garden centres.  
- To acidify alkaline soil, use peat moss, sulphur 

powder, iron sulphate, or fertilizer with high 
concentration of nitrogen (to be used sparingly).  

- If there is a possibility of the soil returning to 
alkaline, use a raised bed (at least 12-inch deep) 
and fill it with acidic topsoil and organic matter.  

- To improve clay soil, add sand, perlite, and/or 
organic matter.  

- To improve moisture retention in sandy soil,  add 
organic matter, peat moss, and thick mulch.  

- Conifer needles, composted bark, and rotted 
leaves provide the ideal combination of organic 
matter to mix with garden soil for rhododendrons.   

 
Planting 
Rhododendrons can be planted in either spring or fall. 
They are shallow-rooted and must not be planted too 
deeply. The top of the root ball should be just below the 
soil surface since the roots near the top, or rarely more 
than a foot below the surface, feed the plant (thus, it is 
not very useful to put fertilizer under the root ball). In 
heavier soils, loosen the soil up to a considerable depth 
below to allow drainage. Loosen the surrounding soil to 
ease the root growth. Keep the surface free from 
weeds to avoid moisture competition. Unless the soil is 
very wet, water the plant thoroughly soon after planting 
to help the soil settle around the root ball.  
 
Moving Rhododendrons 
Moving established plants is not recommended unless 
the plants are moved from containers to the ground.  
Larger leaved species more readily adapt to a new 
environment, provided that the new environment fulfills 
the basic requirements. Dwarf rhododendrons are less 
adaptable to a new environment. The best time to 
move them is either spring or fall, as long as the plants 
have time to re-establish before winter.  

!!!!!!!! 
   
 

 

Burnaby Rhododendron and Gardens Society 

MINUTES OF MEETING – February 3, 2009 
Discovery Room, Burnaby Village Museum 

 

 

1.  Welcome and call meeting to order at 19:05.  
 
2.  Adoption of January 7

th
 Minutes.  Moved by 

Cheryl Fiddis and seconded by Susan Brandl. Passed. 
 
3. Treasurer’s Report.   
Lois Brown reported the following:  balance at the end 
of December was $6,949.93.  (two GICs of $5,000.00 
each were included in this total)  Expenses incurred in 
January were $39.62. 
 
4. Old/New Business 

Cheryl was thanked for her article in the newsletter 
about how to make meetings more interesting, fun and 
challenging.   
 
a.  Deer Lake United Church Garden Design. 

This item will be revisited in March.   
 
b.   Publicity 

Lindsey McCann volunteered to fill this position and 
will contact Heather MacKay re: posting notices 

of upcoming speakers in the Burnaby Now and the 
BRAGS newsletter. 
 

c.  Raffles 

Val Wuensche offered to do the raffles for Sheila 
Chowdhury when she is absent.  Members were  
encouraged to bring in gifts of their choice. 

 

5. Correspondence 

Judy Wellington reported that she had received the 
following correspondence:  a letter from recipients 
of a horticulture scholarship; a UBC certificate for 
garden design and the Burnaby Arts Council 
Newsletter.  These are available for members to read.   

 

6. Standing Committee Reports 

 

a. Membership/Welcome  
Total present: 31 members and 1 guest. 
 

b. Plant Sale  
A couple of volunteers are still needed to organize 
this annual fundraiser scheduled for April 19th.   
 

c. Rhodofest 

Wendy Thompson met with Jeanne Mitchell and 
received the list of suppliers.  Peter Barnsdale and 
Diane Allison volunteered to call the suppliers.  Wendy 
requested assistance with the following: 

• Auction portion 
• Need to have a cause for the proceeds 
• Suggestions for other artisans 

Volunteer sign-up sheets were posted at the back of the 
room.  A Planning Committee meeting will take place 
later this month.   
 
7. Committee Chair Reports 

 
 

8. Other Business  

 

a.  Garden Tours/Garden Contest 

Following discussion, the majority of members were in 
favour to have the garden tour every year as this is a 
large fundraiser and continuation of the garden contest 
will be discussed at a later date.    
Note:  the City of Burnaby used to provide partial 
funding towards this contest.   
 
 
Meeting adjourned, followed by the presentation of:   

“West Coast Seeds” by Heather Havens. 
 

 
 

Linda Cholette, Secretary 
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Rhododendron Basics: Fertilizer  

(part 2) Source: American Rhododendron Society 

 
 Plants need three major nutrients—nitrogen (N), 
phosphorus (P), and potassium (K)—and several minor 
nutrients. The proportions of the major nutrients are listed in 
order (N-P-K) on the label under “Guaranteed analysis.” For 
example, a 10-8-6 fertilizer contains 10 percent nitrogen, 8 
percent phosphorus, and 6 percent potassium. Because it 
contains all three major nutrients, it is called a complete 
fertilizer. 

At nurseries and garden centers, you will find the general-
purpose fertilizers and the ones labeled specifically for azaleas 
and rhododendrons. The specialty fertilizers are formulated to 
acidify the soil, and usually derive their nitrogen from 
ammonium sulfate. That is useful if your soil is not naturally 
acidic, but if your soil is already in the right range for azaleas 
and rhododendrons, there’s little advantage to an acid fertilizer. 
In such cases, general-purpose fertilizers work as well and 
usually cost less. 

Commercial fertilizers come in either granular or liquid 
form. Granular fertilizers are usually cheaper, and are made to 
be scattered over the root zone two or three times each year. 
To encourage roots to grow out into native garden soil, sprinkle 
the fertilizer in a wide, doughnut-shaped band straddles the 
edge of the drip line (the drip line is outside edge of the plant). 
Scatter it over the mulch and water it in. 

Liquid fertilizer usually comes as soluble granules that you 
dissolve in water for application. It can be used two ways: 
sprayed onto the leaves (that is called foliar feeding), or as a 
drench poured over the roots. Because liquid fertilizer is much 
less concentrated than granular, and because it flushes through 
the soil faster, you have to apply it more frequently—as often as 
once every week or two during the growing season. The 
nitrogen in liquid fertilizers is usually derived from urea, which 
can be absorbed through plant leaves. Do foliar feeding in the 
cool of the morning when the sun is not directly shining on the 
foliage, when leaves are better able to take it in. 

In principle, it is best not to feed plants with high nitrogen 
after mid-summer, since fertilizer encourages plants to put on 
new growth that may not harden off in time to withstand fall 
frosts. Young plants need extra fertilizer to get established 
quickly, while mature plants do not usually need much at all. 
Here is a schedule that will give you healthy plants that bloom 
well and hold up to the vicissitudes of climate. 

At planting time - Before planting, some azalea and 
rhododendron specialists dig fertilizer into the soil. One good 
formula fortifies the planting soil with greensand for potassium, 
composted manure for nitrogen, and rock phosphate for 
phosphorus. The rock phosphate is important, since 
phosphorus is difficult to get into the root zone after planting (it 
doesn’t move through the soil easily). Apply all ingredients 
according to label directions. 

When a newly planted azalea or rhododendron drops its 
lower leaves, it is usually because the plant had to use up the 
nutrient reserves it stored there. Feed the plant by sprinkling a 
complete fertilizer such as a 10-10-6 plus trace elements on top 
of the soil before you water the plant in. Apply 1 tablespoon per 
foot of growth; in other words, give a 2-foot plant 2 tablespoons 
of complete fertilizer. 
 
In early spring - As buds swell (but well before bloom) apply 
10-8-6 granular rhododendron fertilizer or complete slow-
release fertilizer. Some slow release fertilizers release in 
response to warmer temperatures and may not be effective in 
cooler weather. Read the label. It takes about a handful per 
mature plant to do the job, but “do not put it on any heavier than 
you would put salt on your corn or sugar on your grapefruit”. If 
you are after more precision, a good rule of thumb is to apply 
one level tablespoon of fertilizer per foot of plant growth. 
 
At leaf emergence - New leaves start growing just as blooms 
fade. After they unfold completely, apply another light dose of 
10-8-6 or foliar fertilizer, especially if new leaves look pale. 
 
In fall - Most plants do not usually need fall feeding, but they 
may benefit from top dressing with rotted manure in October. If 
you have plants that didn’t put on much growth and look like 
they need a boost, you can give them a dose of 5-10-10 
granular fertilizer. 
- For greening of pale leaves: Use a foliar feed like Miracle 

Grow. 
- For chlorotic younger leaves: usually an iron deficiency. 

Use chelated iron foliar feed or blood meal. 
- For chlorotic other foliage: usually a magnesium or 

manganese deficiency. For magnesium deficiencies, you 
can directly apply Epsom salts (Magnesium sulfate) to the 
soil lightly around the drip line or dissolve 1-2 tablespoons. 
Epsom salts to a gallon of warm water and drench the soil. 
For manganese use barnyard manure. 
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Burnaby Rhododendron and Gardens Society 

MINUTES OF MEETING – March 4, 2009 
Discovery Room, Burnaby Village Museum 

 

1.  Welcome and call meeting to order at 19:05.  
 
2.  Adoption of February 3

rd
 Minutes.  Moved by 

Heather MacKay and seconded by David Forsyth. 
Passed. 
 
3. Treasurer’s Report.   
Lois Brown reported the following:  
revenue from memberships - $252.00; expenses incurred 
- $42.00; revenues over expenses - $210.00;  
summary of  bank balance as of February 28 - $6,764.76; 
term deposits totalled $10,000.00;  
grand total of $16,764.76. 
 
4. Old/New Business 

 
a.  Deer Lake United Church Garden Design 

No volunteers offered their services for this project.   
 

b.  Old gardening books 

Heather MacKay indicated that over the past couple of 
years she has acquired a couple of boxes of old gardening 
books donated from various BRAGS members.  
Following discussion, all agreed that these books will be 
raffled at our monthly meetings.   

 

c.  Garden Works Annual Opening Weekend 

Peter Barnsdale reported that Garden Works is having 
their annual opening weekend on March 21 and 22.  They 
requested some BRAGS volunteers to hand out brochures 
promoting our club.  Volunteers are needed from 10:00 
am to 3:00 pm and can be scheduled in various shifts.  
Peter will confirm with Donna Johnson.   

 

5. Correspondence 

Judy Wellington reported that she had received the 
following correspondence:  letter from the VanDusen 
Botanical Gardens on their lecture series; City of 
Burnaby nomination form for environmental award; 
Fraser Valley Plant sale is on April 26; Stoney Creek 
Environmental Committee – in the past we have donated 
an annual $500.00.  BRAGS agreed to continue.  Marti 
Tutti reported on the St. Michael’s Chapel Garden – 
BRAGS has provided some funding in the past.  A 
picture of the garden and a DVD were presented to 
BRAGS.  All agreed that the picture will be donated to 
the Burnaby Public Library.  St. Michael’s is in need of 
one, or two more volunteers for their garden.  Contact 
Marti if interested.  All of the above correspondence are 

available for members to read.   
 
6. Standing Committee Reports 

 

a. Membership/Welcome  
Total present: 34 members.  Reminder: membership 
dues are due!! 
 

b. Plant Sale  (April 19) 

Lanny Hui reported the following:  the location will be 
in the parking lot behind Burnaby Village Museum and 
the date is April 19th.  Lanny posted a sign up sheet for 
various duties/areas at the back of the meeting room; 
David Forsyth emailed members about this annual 
event and notification was posted in the BRAGS 
newsletter.  Lanny will review the feedback received 
and Susan McDougall’s comprehensive notes from last 
year. 

c. Rhodofest 

Wendy Thompson met with Peter Barnsdale and Judy 
Wellington and reported the following:   
There are 17 confirmed vendors; we will have a smaller 
Silent Auction; still need an auctioneer and an overall 
organizer for this annual event and a volunteer with a 
truck to pick up some of the items in the Fraser Valley 
district.  Sign up sheets were posted at the back of the 
meeting room.  Wendy read out a letter from Diane 
Gillis from the Kingsway Imperial Neighbourhood 
Association (KINA) and they are interested in 
beautifying Burnaby.  KINA has requested sponsorship 
and funding from BRAGS towards their first mural 
project and they needed to know fairly soon if we 
supported this initiative, in order for them to promote 
us and the Rhodofest in their advertising.  (4 weeks in 
the Newsleader for their ribbon cutting ceremony on 
April 25th)  BRAGS agreed to sponsor KINA for 
$1500.00.   Veiko Tutti motioned to support this 
proposal and Lois Brown seconded.   
 
7. Committee Chair Reports 

 
 

8. Other Business  

 

a.  Garden Tours/Garden Contest 

Faye Kilpatrick expressed the need for another partner 
to help with the organization of this yearly event. 
 
 
Meeting adjourned, followed by the presentation of:   

“Great Plant Picks” by Gwen ODermatt 
 

 



 
 
 

Rhododendron Basics: Pinching, 
Deadheading and Pruning (part 3)  

 
Pinching Rhododendrons, by Michael J. McGroarty 

Pinching is a low impact form of pruning that is very effective for 
creating bushy plants when you are growing small plants from 
seeds or cuttings. Typically, a Rhododendron forms a single 
new bud at the tip of each branch; this new bud will develop into 
another new branch. If left alone this will produce a very lanky 
plant with a lot of space between the branches forming a very 
unattractive plant.  
 
So if you are starting with a plant that is nothing more than a 
rooted cutting all you have to do is pinch off this new growth 
bud as soon as it is about 3/8” long. Just grab it between your 
fingers and snap it completely off. When you do this the plant 
usually responds by replacing that single bud with two, three, or 
even four new buds in a cluster around the bud that you 
pinched off. Each one of these buds will develop into branches 
and eventually a single bud will appear at the tip of each of 
these branches, and of course you should come along and 
pinch each one of those off forcing the plant to produce multiple 
buds at the end of each of these branches.  
 
The more often you pinch off these single buds, the more 
branches the plant will form, making a nice, tight, bushy plant. 
This is especially helpful with young plants such as rooted 
cuttings or young seedlings. 
 
Deadheading Rhododendrons, by Kenneth Cox 
Rhododendrons are not perpetual-flowering flowering, so 
deadheading does not prolong the flowering season. 
Deadheading encourage vigorous new growth and a good 
flowering season in the following year. Young plants, especially 
those planted while flowering, will benefit from deadheading.   
 
Pruning Rhododendrons, source: American Rhododendrons 
Society 
Large-leaved rhododendrons may be pruned anytime without 
harming the plant. These plants, with few exceptions, retain 
their leaves two years.  This means that on young plants there 
will be four rosettes of leaves and fewer on older plants.  It is 
permissible to prune back to any of these rosettes, depending 
on how drastically it is desired to prune.  Always make the cut 
about a quarter of an inch above the rosette.  The flush of 

growth will burst out from the auxiliary buds of the rosette.  

Pruning old rhododendrons presents a different problem.  When 
old rhododendrons become unthrifty in appearance, the cells in 
the vascular bundles have become hardened or plugged and no 
longer function normally.  Any revitalizing to be accomplished 
must be done on new wood, supplied by drastic pruning.  This 
is best done in the spring or early summer but spring preferred.1 

One method is to cut the plant down to several inches above 
the ground.  This is more successful with those having multiple 
stems coming up from the ground.  In hybrids, which often have 
one stem, they may sometimes die from this.  A less drastic 
means is to reach down into the shrub and cut out about one-
third of the old wood.  Do this for a period of about three 
years.  In this way, there remains sufficient leaf surface to 
supply nutrients for reestablishment of new shrubs.  

1Editor's note: the best time is right after flowering when new 
growth is beginning. 
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1.  Welcome and call meeting to order at 19:08.  
 
2.  Adoption of March 4

th
  Minutes.  The minutes were 

approved and passed. 
 
3. Treasurer’s Report.   
Lois Brown reported the following:  
revenue from memberships - $132.00; revenue from raffle - 
$32.00; expenses incurred - $220.48;  
bank balance - $6,708.86; 2 term deposits totalling 
$10,000.00; grand total of $16,708.86. 
 
4. Old/New Business 

 
a.  BRAGS Newsletter 

Judy Wellington expressed thanks to all BRAGS newsletter 
contributors.   
 
b.  Green Roof Project (BCIT) 

Heather MacKay stated that this project is focused on 
planting roofs with heat tolerant plants to assist in the 
cooling of buildings/residences and improves power 
consumption.  The site to be viewed is located at 6th 
Avenue – Main and Clark.  They will be having an Open 
House every third Thursday.  If interested, Heather posted a 
sign up sheet at the back of the meeting room.  Possible date  
=  late May, or June. 
 

5. Correspondence 

Judy Wellington reported that she had received the 
following correspondence:   

1. B.C. Garden Society meeting correspondence 
2. 2009 Environment Award nomination 
3. Wild Rose Festival 
4. AGM – David Forsyth and Judy Wellington attended 

this meeting.  They had two very good speakers.  
Motion was made that BRAGS contact these 
speakers.  Wendy Thompson seconded and all were in 
favour.  

 
6. Standing Committee Reports 

 

a. Membership/Welcome  
Total present: 30 members.   
 

b. Plant Sale  (April 19) 

Lanny Hui reported the following:   
1.The date for next year’s plant sale will be changed 

from Sunday to Saturday.  All were in favour of  this 
change.   

2.Supplies needed:  a sledge hammer, a roll of 
cellophane (Judy Wellington has some) and Kraft  
paper (Lanny to contact Susan McDougall).   

3.Two tents are available from the Boy Scouts and they 
will install them for $120.00.  Lanny proposed    that 
BRAGS donate $150.00 to the Boy Scouts.  All were 
in favour.   

c. Rhodofest 

Wendy Thompson thanked all of the members that are 
volunteering.   

1. A sign-up form was posted at the back of the meeting 
room for those volunteers needing T-shirts.   

2. Faye Kilpatrick is organizing the Spring Bouquet 
competition, however, she is unable to attend the day 
of the contest.  Please contact Wendy, or Faye if you 
are able to assist.   

3. Lois Brown will be counting the pink skirts for the 
tables and requested assistance.  Arlene Hrastnik 
volunteered. 

4. Helen Reid indicated that she will set up her antique 
tool display again this year and will require two tables 
and assistance with the set up of her tools.  She was 
allocated Room 103 – the same room as the Silent 
Auction.  Wendy will ensure that a sign be posted 
“Antique Tool Display”.   

 
d.  KINA (Kingsway Imperial Neighbourhood 

Association) 

Wendy Thompson indicated that this association requested 
assistance from BRAGS with their plantings around the 
neighbourhood school.  The elementary children will need 
guidance when doing the gardening.  Contact Wendy for 
further details.   
 
7. Committee Chair Reports 

 
8. Other Business  

 

a.  Garden Tours/Garden Contest 

Faye Kilpatrick reported that a new concept is happening this 
year.  Greentree Village gardens will be toured along with 
the Garden Apartments (close to the Forest Lawn cemetery).  
Garden Apartments has not been confirmed as yet.   
 
b.  Rhododendron presentation – Norbert Wuensche 

Norbert presented on various samples of rhododendrons that 
were selected from his garden. 
 
c.  Orchid presentation – Lanny Hui 

Lanny presented on orchids.  She provided a summary on the 
care of store bought orchids:  remove the peat moss and repot 
to ensure better/healthier growth; water once every two 
weeks, or once per month; place plant in location facing 
south and add low concentration of fertilizer.   
 
Meeting adjourned, followed by the presentation of:   

“Eagles Estate Heritage Garden” by Head Gardener 

Laura Ralph 
 
Linda Cholette, Secretary 

Burnaby Rhododendron and Gardens Society 

MINUTES OF  MEETING 

April 1, 2009 
Discovery Room, Burnaby Village Museum 

 



 
 
 

RhodoFest, May 3, 2009 
 

Setup: We had 17 volunteers from 9 – 11 to set up on Saturday 
morning. Anne Forsyth worked longer to get all the pots looking 
perfect. June brought in the coffee and snacks for the volunteer 
room in the afternoon. Helen Reid and her family set up the tool 
display between noon and 3 pm. 
 
Event volunteers: We had 31 volunteers on Sunday, many of 
whom were also there for the setup.  
 
Volunteer room: The BRAGS-only volunteer room worked out 
well as soon as we figured out where to plug in the various 
appliances without blowing a circuit! I think the volunteers 
enjoyed having this room. I know that I did. 
 
Silent Auction: Susan Brandl, Diane Allison and Judy 
Wellington drove to the nurseries to pick up the plants on the 
Thursday and Friday before the event. They were able to 
deliver the plants to Shadbolt on Friday but Judy stored hers 
overnight at Marybeth Lavender’s house. 
We auctioned 80 items in total: 77 plants from 20 nurseries, two 
bouquets from Burnaby and a silk plant arrangement from an 
individual. We raised $1416 before expenses; last year 450 
items raised $3500.  The average raised per item was $17.70; 
last year it was $7.77. The plant arrangement was attractive. It 
was nice to have the Bouquet Competition and the Tool Display 
in the same room. 
 
Antique Tool Display: Helen Reid and her family put o a 
stunning display of antique tools complemented by vegetables, 
flowers and some other fun items. 
 
Truss Display: The three tables were full of lovely trusses; 
people were taking pictures of them all day. We may get some 
emails asking where they can buy the ones they particularly 
liked. 
 
BRAGS table: The table was well attended and quite a bit of 
interest was shown in the club. We may get some new 
members as a result. There were four garden tours that 
attracted 35 people. Several old BRAGS t-shirt were sold.  
 
All in all the festival was a success and I think everyone 
enjoyed themselves.   
Wendy Thompson  

Spring Bouquet Competition at 
RhodoFest 
 
We received 15 high-quality entries with 534 votes; last year we 
had 6 entries with 317 votes. All of the entries were very well 
received by visitors and all were amazed with the variety and 
originality of the entries; they were all truly beautiful! Four of our 
own members submitted entries: Linda Cholette, Judy Wellington, 
Janice Bobic, and Lily Auyeung. First and second prizes were 
won by Elsa Fogale. Third prize was Mas Tanizawa. Thanks to 
Don Wrigley and Verna Adamson for assisting me throughout the 
day. Pierina Ballan was interested in submitting an entry for our 
next competition. Suggestion for next year: entrants only allowed 
to win one prize.   
 
June Dodson 
 

Editors’ Note 

 
Finally, after some snow and cool weather, we get to see things 
growing in our gardens. At this moment, tulips in my garden are 
still blooming. I am waiting for them to fade before planting the 
colourful annuals or adding shrubs. 
 
I hope that most of you attended at least one gardening event in 
May. I’ve got three Rhodos from the Silent Auction at Rhodofest – 
all of them went to my sister’s garden.  (Also, my adopted Rhodo 
is growing.) I attended the annual Vancouver Orchid Show. The 
display was stunning, the supplies were cheaper at the show (five 
8” clear containers for $1 each) than at the garden centres (6” 
containers for $4 each at garden centres) , and the large blooming 
phalaenopsis were as low as $15 (no tax!). There will also be the  
Fraser Valley Orchid Society Show and Sale on October 17 (9am 
-5pm) and 18 (10am – 4pm) at George Preston Recreation Centre  
(42nd Ave and 207th St, Langley). 
 
June is a busy gardening month; you can tell by the number of 
events listed in Out and About.  Please do share your experience 
in any gardening event you attend.  
 
This is our last issue before the summer. We hope that you can 
attend our amazing BRAGS Burnaby Garden Tour on July 19 and 
our picnic on August 16.  
 
Have fun gardening!       - Lanny 
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Burnaby Rhododendron and Gardens Society 

MINUTES OF  MEETING –  May 6, 2009 
Discovery Room, Burnaby Village Museum 

 
1.  Welcome and call meeting to order at 19:05.  
 
2.  Adoption of April 2009 minutes. Moved by 
Rimka Laman, seconded by Faye Kilpatrick. Passed. 
 
3. Treasurer’s Report. Lois Brown reported that our 
VanCity Balance is 7873.23 as of May 1, 2009 minus 
some cheques to clear. Our GIC is $10,000.  
 
4. Old/New Business 

a. Kingsway Imperial Neighbourhood Association 
held a community clean-up event. Wendy Thompson 
and Judy Wellington had a table with info. BRAGS 
supports its project by donating $1,500 plus plants 
worth $118 from the Plant Sale. 
 
b. Fairhaven project. Peter Barnsdale requested 
$200 for annuals this year. All in favour. Passed. 
Volunteers are needed to plant annuals on Mondays; 
please contact Peter for more info. 
 
c. Burnaby Hospital rooftop garden. Rimka Laman 
requested $200 for annuals this year. All in favour. 
Passed. 
 
d. Eagles Estate. BRAGS may support this project 
by reimbursing gardening expenses.   
  
e. Picnic. Some members offered to host our picnic 
in their gardens in August. Date and place are to be 
confirmed. 
 
f. Heritage Village. Keith Thompson requested 
volunteers to help identify Rhododendrons around 
the Heritage Village. If you are interested, please 

contact him at 604-931-7813. Shadbolt Centre also 
has a similar request. Please contact Judy Wellington 
for more info. 
 
6. Standing Committee Reports 

a. Membership/Welcome. Total present: 29. 
 
b. Plant Sale. Net income is $1401.08. Big thanks to 
all volunteers and plant donors. For next year, some 
members requested that the date to be kept on Sunday 
because they need Saturday to do some last-minute 
preparation. The date is to be decided at the June 
meeting.  
 

c. Rhodofest. Silent auction generated $1416 from 
80 plants. Please read June newsletter for more 
details. Many thanks to volunteers. 
 
d.Garden Tour is on Sunday July 19 at GreenTree 
Village. Volunteers and master gardeners are needed. 
Please contact Faye Kilpatrick.  
 
7. Committee Chair Reports 

No raffle today.  
 
8. Other Business 

Heather MacKay is organizing the green-roof project 
garden tour by BCIT. The tour will take place in 
June; date to be confirmed. Please contact her if you 
are interested. 
 
Please bring your own mugs to the meeting to reduce 
the usage of styrofoam cups. Thank you. 
 

Meeting adjourned, followed by a 

presentation on the “Honeybee Centre” by 

Tony Loades on behalf of John Gibeau, 

President of the Honeybee Centre in Surrey 
 

Lanny Hui, Vice President 



1 
 

Burnaby Rhododendron and Gardens Society 

MINUTES OF MEETING – June 3, 2009 
Discovery Room, Burnaby Village Museum 

 
 

1.  Welcome and call meeting to order at   7:05 pm. 
 
2.  Adoption of May 6th Minutes.   
Moved by Cheryl and seconded by Heather MacKay. 
 
3. Treasurer’s Report.   
Lois provided the following report:  Total revenue from the Rhodofest and membership = $1,559.30; total 
expenses incurred $2,311.03 = balance of $751.73.  Balance  in bank = $7,121.50 + two term deposits $10,000 = 
grand total is $17,046.50.   
 
4. Old/New Business 

There was discussion about where to place a painting that was donated from St. Michael’s to BRAGS.  All agreed 
that the painting will be displayed in the Burnaby Public Library and a plaque will be added stating the donor’s 
name.   
 
Judy reported that various correspondence was placed at the back of the meeting room for all members to read.  A 
donation of $25.00 in “the memory of June Young” (past member) was recently given to BRAGS.  Lois will send 
a thank you card.   
 
Marybeth Lavender (on behalf of Marti Tucci) reported that the Chapel Garden is in need of volunteers to help 
build their fish pond and they need blue perennials.  Proposal was made to donate $500.00 to St. Michael’s to 
work on the Chapel Garden.  All were in favor.   
 
5. Standing Committee Reports 

 

a. Membership/Welcome  
Total present:  22  members.   
b. Plant Sale 

There was discussion about changing the date of the plant sale to Sunday, April 25th and have the Rhodofest on 
May 1st.  All were in favor.  0 opposed. 
 
6. Committee Chair Reports 

 

BRAGS Picnic 

Cheryl reported that the BRAGS picnic will take place on Sunday, August 16th.  Helen Vaughan has offered to 
have her garden as the venue.  The picnic will start at noon.  Bring your favorite dish and non-disposable plates, 
etc.   
Green Roof Garden Tour  

Heather reported that this tour has been postponed until September. 
 
7. Other Business  

 

a.  Garden Tours/Garden Contest – July 19th 

Volunteer sheets were placed at the back of the meeting room and David has posted information on the BRAGS 
website.   
 
Meeting adjourned followed by a presentation by Fred Wein Sr., Clearview Horticultural Products 



 

Burnaby Rhododendron and Gardens Society 

MINUTES OF MEETING – September 2, 2009 
Discovery Room, Burnaby Village Museum 

 
1.  Welcome and call meeting to order at   
7:00 pm. 
 
2.  Adoption of June 3rd Minutes   
Moved and seconded by Cheryl Fiddis. 
 
3. Treasurer’s Report   
Lois Brown provided the following report:  
At the end of August a cheque in the amount 
of $500.00 was presented to SFU for their 
annual graduate scholarship.  The current 
balance in the bank = $5,446.63 + two term 
deposits $10,000 = grand total of $15,446.63.   
 
4. Old/New Business 

Special thanks to Helen Vaughan for hosting 
the BRAGS’ annual picnic on Sunday, 
August 16th.  The participants, weather and 
food were all wonderful! 
 
Judy Wellington reported that various 
correspondence was placed at the back of the 
meeting room and all members are 
encouraged to read these. 
 
Green Roof Project – Saturday, October 

3
rd

 (10:00 – 12:00 noon) 

Heather MacKay requested that the members 
interested in attending this seminar, held on 
Great Northern Way, should email, or 
telephone her.   A $5.00 honorarium will be 
paid from each member attending.   
 

Plant Sale 

Lanny Hui will contact the Burnaby Museum 
regarding the change in date for next year 
which will be Sunday, April 25th.  This 
change was made so that those members 
participating in the annual Vancouver Sun 
Run can volunteer/attend BRAGS annual 
plant sale.   
 
5. Standing Committee Reports 

 

a. Membership/Welcome  
A total of 42 members and guests were in 
attendance.  

6. Committee Chair Reports 

 

a.  Rhodo Festival - 2010 

Wendy Thompson, Chair, reported that the 
date for next year will be May 2nd and she 
will contact the co-ordinator, Julie-Anne 
Slade.   
 
b.  Speakers Organizer 

Heather MacKay reminded the Committee 
that she was only Acting in the position of 
Speakers Organizer and stated that a 
replacement was needed.  During the 
refreshment break, Coni O’Neill volunteered.   
 
7. Other Business  

 

a.  Garden Tour - 2010 

Faye Kilpatrick reported that 85 tickets were 
sold for this year’s garden tour on Sunday, 
July 19th at Greentree Village.  This item will 
be discussed further at next month’s meeting.  
Cheryl Fiddis and Susan Brandl volunteered 
to approach South Burnaby’s Garden Club to 
discuss a garden tour for 2010.   
Cheryl presented gifts to the guests and/or 
members that displayed their gardens for this 
year’s garden tour.   
 
 

Meeting adjourned, followed by a 

slideshow presentation on the 2009 

Burnaby Garden Tour at Greentree 

Village, presented by David Forsyth with 

narration by Coni O’Neill  

 
Linda Cholette, Secretary 
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Rhododendron Basics: Diseases
by Harold E Greer, as cited by Fraser South Rhododendron 
Society

This short section is intended to give a quick overview of the 
most common problems to be overcome in growing 
rhododendrons successfully. Controls listed are not the only 
ones, but they are the ones most commonly available and 
easiest for the home gardener. 

1.ROOT ROT & STEM DIEBACK

Disease symptoms caused by 
Phytophthora are difficult to 
distinguish from diseases by other 
microbes. Phytophthora species 
may infect all plant parts (flowers, 
leaves, stems, and roots) and 
cause root rots, wilting, bleeding 
stem cankers, shoot blights, and 
foliar lesions.  Common species 
are P. cinnamonia (causing root 

rot) and P. cactorum (causing the stem dieback).
 The development and spread of Phytophthora diseases are 
favored by wet conditions. The fungus-like organism produces 
zoospores (motile spores) that are propelled by flagella in wet 
environments. Other spores, such as chlamydospores and 
oospores may also be produced allowing the organism to 
survive adverse conditions. In nurseries, if Phytophthora 
diseases are problematic, there are several control procedures 
that can reduce the impact of these diseases including chemical 
control, sanitation, changing cultural practices and host 
resistance.
 Phytophthora root rot must be prevented as chemicals are 
often ineffective in controlling this disease. Keeping your garden 
free of diseased plants is very important in disease prevention. 
Planting on raised beds and using porous potting media may 
help to reduce excessive moisture and development of 
Phytophthora diseases. Adding composted bark to the potting 
soil has also been shown to reduce disease. If recycled irrigation 
water is used it is essential that Phytophthora propagules are 
not present in the water or additional cultural or chemical control 
strategies may be needed. Environmental stress on woody 
plants also makes them more susceptible to infection by 
Phytophthora species. For example, drought stress, high soil 
salinity, and excess nitrogen fertilization may promote disease.
 The use of new bark seems to have a limiting effect on the 
disease organisms, so the use of new bark in container mixes 
may be helpful. Container growing is always a problem with root 
rot diseases because high soil temperature and poor drainage 
frequently occurs. If you are planting in containers, be especially 
careful that the container drains well and that the soil mix you 
are using is very porous.
 The worst problem with these diseases is that even before 
symptoms occur it is often too late to save the plant. This is 

especially true of the root rot forms of 
the disease. However, on the limb 
dieback forms it may be possible to 
stop the disease by cutting out the 
diseased limbs.
 Symptoms of these diseases 
include wilting of one limb or the 
whole plant (see illustration at left), 
much as if you had cut the limb off.

 There may be yellowing or 

browning of some of the leaves as the 

plant can no longer supply nutrients to its top.
 
2. Powdery Mildew on Rhododendrons

 Not too much is known about this disease. It seems to affect 

rhododendrons in the coastal areas, such as the Pacific 
Northwest, the UK and New Zealand, but apparently has little 
affect in areas where the winter temperatures are quite cold. 
Some varieties are damaged much worse than others and can 
be defoliated by the disease.

3. Bud Blight

Flower buds turn brown and 
are covered wth b lack 
bristles, which are spores 
from the fungus Briosia 
azaleae. Remove and destroy 
affected buds.

 Factors such as freeze damage (including light freezing 
when the buds are not dormant), and other unknown factors, can 
cause the buds to brown and fall off. Certain cultivars such as 
one form of R. wardii will often lose most buds even without 
temperatures low enough to cause damage.

4. Flower Blight
Water-soaked spots appear on the flowers which become soft 
and brownish. It occurs more as the temperature warms and 
while there is much moisture. Especially in the southeastern 
United States, it is often caused by Ovulinia azaleae  and is 
known as ovulinia petal blight. In the northwestern U. S., ovulinia 

Burnaby Rhododendron and Gardens Society

MINUTES OF MEETING – October 7,  2009

Discovery Room, Burnaby Village Museum

1.  Welcome and call meeting to order at   7:05 pm.

2.  Adoption of September 2nd Minutes  
Moved by Coni O’Neill and seconded by Lorraine Dowdall.

3. Treasurer’s Report  
Heather MacKay reported for Lois Brown in her absence.  On September 31st the current bank balance 
was $5,861.02 + two term deposits in the amount of $10,000.  A summary of expenses for the garden 
tours is the following:  $850.00 (ticket sales); $173.00 (raffle); $766.00 (expenses) = balance of $256.00.

4. Old/New Business
Judy Wellington reported that various correspondence was placed at the back of the meeting room and all 
members are encouraged to read these.  

a) There is a note from Joyce Hu pertaining to garden apparel.  
b) Tina Sherwood submitted a note regarding her sale of indoor garden plants.  
c) SFU sent BRAGS a thank you letter for our donation. 
d) The BC Council of Garden Clubs submitted a survey to BRAGS and requested our input.  

Joanne Morneau presented on a potential fundraising project for BRAGS.  Some examples of products to 
sell were coffee, water bottles, other “green” gifts.    

Green Roof Project - Thanks to Heather MacKay for organizing this event.  

Speaker Organizer – Coni O’Neill
Please forward your suggestions to Coni.  The following speakers have been scheduled: 
November – “Growing a City Garden” film presentation by Norbert Wuensche.
December -  AGM and Christmas party
January –    “Garden Photography” by Adam Gibbs
February –  “Hellebores” presentation by Ray Beckhurst

Plant Sale –  Lanny Hui
Reminder of date:   Sunday, April 25, 2010

5. Standing Committee Reports

a. Membership/Welcome 
A total of 43 members were in attendance. 

6. Committee Chair Reports

a.  Rhodo Festival –  Wendy Thompson
Reminder of date:  May 2, 2010

7. Other Business 
Nil.

Meeting adjourned, followed by presentation – “Grasses and Their Companions - Great Fall 
Gardens” by  Brenda Falk of Tanglebank Gardens

Linda Cholette, Secretary
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Burnaby Rhododendron and Gardens Society 

MINUTES OF MEETING – November 4, 2009 
Discovery Room, Burnaby Village Museum 

 

1.  Welcome and call meeting to order at 7:05 pm. 
 
2.  Adoption of October 7th Minutes   
Moved by Elsie Deby and seconded by Coni O’Neill. 
 
3. Treasurer’s Report   
Lois provided the following financial report: 
Revenue from October = $138.24; expenses (speaker & Green Roofs Tour) = $373.00; balance as of October 31st 
= $5,625.43 + term deposits of $10,000.00; grand total = $15,625.43. 
 
4. Old/New Business 

Judy Wellington reported that various correspondence was placed at the back of the meeting room and all 
members are encouraged to read these.  There is a Ron Knight Douglas Justice workshop taking place on April 9, 
2010.  If you are interested in attending – contact Judy and register early. 
 

5. Standing Committee Reports 

a. Membership/Welcome  
A total of  39  members were in attendance.  
 
6. Committee Chair Reports 

a.  Rhodo Festival –  Wendy Thompson 
In January a committee of volunteers will need to be organized and we need to come up with a cause for donating 
funds made from the Rhodo Festival.  Contact Wendy with suggestions.   
 
7. Other Business  

a.  PADS 2010 Calendars – Don Wrigley 
Don has a great Christmas gift idea for members to purchase – PADS calendars.  They are $12.00 each, or 2 for 
$25.00.  If interested, please contact Don at 604-521-5569 and/or he will be bring some samples to the BRAGS 
December meeting.    
 
b. Plant Sale – Lanny Hui 
The date is Sunday, April 25, 2010.  Lanny suggested contacting the UBC Botanical Garden regarding their Food 
Garden Project and the possibility of BRAGS donating a portion of our plant sale profits to them.  Handouts for 
the plant sale were placed at the back of the meeting room.  Reminder for the volunteers at the plant sale – you 
will receive 50% OFF of your purchases!  Helpers with digging of plants are still needed.   
 
c.  Heritage Garden - Rimka Laman 
More plants and planters are still needed and helpers for digging.   
 
 
 
 

Meeting adjourned, followed by A/V presentation on “Growing a City Garden” by: Norbert Wuensche 

 
Linda Cholette, Secretary

 
 
 
 

 



BURNABY RHODODENDRON AND GARDENS SOCIETY

STATEMENT OF REVENUES AND EXPENSES

NOVEMBER 1, 2008  TO 0CTOBER 31, 2009
REVENUES

Membership $768.00

Interest $281.78

Monthly Meeting Draws $221.00

Spring Plant Sale $1,393.03

Rhodofest $995.58

Garden Tour $256.13

Memorial Donation $25.00

      TOTAL REVENUES $3,665.78 $3,940.52

EXPENSES

Gifts to Community Programme

    Butterfly Garden $321.38

    Eagle Garden $30.13

    Kingsway Imperial Neighbourhood Assn. $1,500.00

    Burnaby Hospital Rooftop Garden $140.99

    St. Michael's Centre Foundation $500.00

    Fair Haven (plants) $161.66

    SFU Annual Graduate Scholarship $500.00

$3,154.16 $3,154.16

Community Association Memberships $159.00

Meeting - Refresments/Supplies $421.38

Meeting - Guest Speakers $775.00

Newsletters/Website $398.06

Computer supplies/Rental $173.59

T shirts for 2010 $155.03

Financial Charges $25.00

      TOTAL EXPENSES $5,261.22 -$5,261.22

EXPENSES OVER REVENUES -$1,320.70

BURNABY RHODODENDRON AND GARDENS SOCIETY

STATEMENT OF ASSETS AND EQUITY

AS OF OCTOBER 31, 2009

1
ASSETS

Cash in Bank $5,900.92

VanCity Shares $95.54

Term #1 $5,000.00

Term #2 $5,000.00

TOTAL ASSETS-- October 31, 2009 $15,996.46

TOTAL ASSETS -- October 31, 2008 $17,313.48

Less 2009 deficit -$1,320.70

$15,992.78

Plus additional value of shares in 2009 $3.68

$15,996.46
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Burnaby Rhododendron and Gardens Society 

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING – December 3, 2009 
Discovery Room, Burnaby Village Museum 

 

1.  Welcome and call meeting to order at 7:05 pm. 

 

2.  AGM  

Adoption of Minutes from Annual General Meeting – December 3, 2008 read by Linda Cholette.  Motion was 
made to accept Minutes.  Passed.   

 
3.  Financial Statement 
Lois Brown read the following financial report:  Revenue from November  = $374.49; expenses = $42.25; 

revenues over expenses = $332.24; balance as of November 30th  = $5,957.67 + term deposits of $10,000.00; 
grand total = $15,957.67.  The Treasurer’s report and a copy of the November minutes were circulated.   Don 

Wrigley suggested for next year’s AGM meeting that the Treasurer circulate financial reports for 2008 to 2009 for 

comparison.   

 
4.  President’s Year End Report 

The report for 2009 was read by Judy Wellington.   
 
Motion was made to adjourn AGM by Coni O’Neill. 

 
MINUTES OF REGULAR BUSINESS MEETING – December 3, 2009 

 

1.  Adoption of November 4th Minutes   

Don Wrigley motioned to accept the Minutes and Lorraine Dowdall seconded. 

 
2.  Old/New Business 
Judy Wellington reminded members to think about proposed projects that BRAGS could contribute to financially.  

e.g. scholarships.  Judy reported that she had received a letter from the BC Council of Gardens and reminded 

members about the Ron Knight Douglas Justice workshop on April 9, 2010.  If interested in attending – contact 
Judy and register early. 

 

3. Standing Committee Reports 

Membership/Welcome  

A total of  32  members were in attendance.  

 

Rhodo Festival –  Wendy Thompson 
There is an upcoming Rhododendrun Conference in 2010.  If interested in attending, contact Wendy Thompson.  

 

Speakers – Coni O’Neill 
Coni O’Neill presented Norbert Wuensche with a thank you gift for his presentations.  She reminded members 

about the following upcoming speakers:   

January – Adam Gibbs,  “Photography in the Garden”; February – Ray Beckhurst, “Hellebores”; March – 

Brad Jalbert, “Pruning and Roses”; April – Pam Erickson, “Day Lilies”; May – Bob Tucky, “Growing 
Vegetables in Gardens and Containers”; and June – Judy Newton, “Summer Gardens”.   

 

4. Other Business  

a.  PADS 2010 Calendars – Don Wrigley 

Don is selling PADS calendars for $12.00 each, or 2 for $25.00.   

 
b. Plant Sale – Lanny Hui 

The date is Sunday, April 25, 2010.  BRAGS volunteers receive 50% OFF of their purchases!  Diggers of plants 

are still needed.   


